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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 

ES.1 Who is the Northern Indiana Commuter Transportation 
District? 

The Northern Indiana Commuter Transportation District (NICTD) operates the South Shore Line (SSL) 
between South Bend International Airport in South Bend, Indiana (with most trains originating from 
Carroll Avenue in Michigan City, Indiana) and Millennium Station in downtown Chicago, Illinois. The 
SSL provides 20 round trips on weekdays, heavily focused on inbound trips to Chicago during the 
morning commute and outbound trips to Northwest Indiana during the evening commute. On 
weekends, the SSL provides nine round trips per day. The SSL carries approximately 3.6 million 
passengers annually. 

ES.2 Why the West Lake Corridor? 
An expansion of the SSL has long been recognized by local residents, stakeholders, municipalities, 
NICTD, and other agencies as a value to the Northwest Indiana regional community. As early as 
1989, the Northwestern Indiana Regional Planning Commission (NIRPC) released a study that 
identified an extension to the SSL as a potentially viable means to expand mass transit in the region 
(NIRPC 1989). Since that time, multiple evaluations have occurred. In 2011, NICTD’s West Lake 
Corridor Study concluded that a rail-based service between the Munster/Dyer area and Metra’s 
Millennium Station in downtown Chicago would best meet the public transportation needs of the Study 
Area (NICTD 2011). In June 2014, NICTD and the Northwest Indiana Regional Development Authority 
(RDA) released the 20-Year Strategic Business Plan, which highlighted the importance of a West 
Lake Corridor Project (NICTD and RDA 2014). 

ES.3 What is the West Lake Corridor Project? 
The West Lake Corridor Project (Project) would be an approximately 9-mile southern extension of the 
NICTD existing SSL between Dyer and Hammond, Indiana (see Figure ES.3-1 and Figure ES.3-2). 
Trains on the new branch line would connect with the existing SSL and ultimately Metra Electric 
District’s (MED) line to the north. The Project would provide new transit service between Dyer, 
Indiana, and Metra’s Millennium Station in downtown Chicago, Illinois, a distance of approximately 
29 miles. 

The primary purpose of this Draft Environmental Impact Statement (DEIS) is to assist decision-
makers and the public in assessing potential impacts associated with the implementation of the 
Project. This DEIS documents the Project Purpose and Need and presents a discussion of the 
alternatives considered for implementation. It evaluates, in detail, the potential environmental, 
transportation, social, and economic impacts associated with the Project, and describes the 
recommended mitigation measures to offset the unavoidable impacts. 

In accordance with federal regulations, full consideration of environmental effects as disclosed during 
the National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA) process is required before the Project can be advanced 
to final design, right-of-way (ROW) acquisition occurs, equipment and facilities are procured, or 
system construction begins. 
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Figure ES.3-1: Regional Setting for West Lake Corridor Project 
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Figure ES.3-2: West Lake Corridor Study Area 
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